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DIRECTOR’S REPORT FOR 2021  
During 2021, our Director’s work continued to focus on education, prevention and support activities that address the problems of substance and gambling addiction and the harm these cause to individuals and those close to them.  Broadly speaking, our activities and events benefit the Religious Society of Friends (Quakers), while our materials and written contributions are available both for Quakers and for wider public benefit. 
1. FRIENDS AND MEETINGS 
Supporting Friends is an important element of our work. Whilst not offering counselling, we provide personal support and a variety of opportunities for Friends to engage with each other. These include our biennial Woodbrooke conference, regional QAADNET meetings, and facilitated gatherings at Local or Area meetings and other Quaker events. 
Our Director has offered support, advice and information about specialist services to many individual Friends who contacted QAAD by phone and in writing over the past year. The majority of these were family members or friends (‘close others’); others had previous or ongoing experience of substance and/or gambling problems themselves. In addition, we sometimes arrange confidential contact with willing and informed Friends who include members of the 12-Step fellowships and those who have found other helpful approaches. We welcome the growing, wider recognition of the impact of coping with a close other’s addiction or problematic use, although specialist support is still relatively limited and under-funded.   
Lockdowns and the longer-term effects of COVID have prevented face to face meetings this year, including our Woodbrooke conference, but this also provided an opportunity for QAAD to run its first online events which have proved popular with Friends. Three events, in January, August and December, were attended by Friends from across the country and abroad. We are grateful to our external speakers for sharing their knowledge and insights, and heartened by the positive response and feedback we received following each event. We hope that it will be possible to meet at Woodbrooke again in due course, and intend to continue running more frequent online events as they offer Friends opportunities to engage with each other, irrespective of limitations such as travel, health, cost and domestic commitments.
2. WORK WITH YOUNG FRIENDS
We have ongoing concern about the particular vulnerability of children, adolescents and young adults regarding substance use and gambling. National and international surveys suggest drinking alcohol has reduced in recent generations overall, but use of other substances, particularly cannabis, remains high and engagement in gambling (and gaming which includes gambling elements) continues to grow.
Our director represents QAAD on the Quaker Youth Work Network, convened by the Children and Young People’s Section. She has attended the Network’s online monthly and quarterly meetings throughout the year to share our concerns whilst learning about colleagues’ work with young Friends around the country.  

We continue to consider ways in which we might increase our support young and young adult Friends affected by their own or another’s substance or gambling problems and we hope to be able to develop this area of our work more substantially over the coming year.  We are particularly aware that many children and young people spent the majority of their time at home during lockdown and, where family substance use was a problem, this would have created additional stress and anxiety for them. 
3. PUBLIC ISSUES
QAAD continued to research and raise awareness of preventative and treatment measures that would work for the public benefit in terms of promoting health and well-being.  
The pandemic created unique and serious pressures for many Friends and in our communities.  Emerging evidence suggests that some people have increased their use of alcohol and/or other drugs and gambling during lockdown, particularly if they had already been struggling with these issues.  It will be some time before the full extent of the impact is known and QAAD will monitor research and insights to inform our future work.  

Drugs and Alcohol
Drug poisoning and alcohol-specific deaths each increased to the highest levels since records began in 2020. Two thirds of all drug-related deaths were due to misuse and there was a rise in the number of cocaine and opiate fatalities. 

Internationally, more countries and US states have relaxed their legislation concerning the recreational use of cannabis, and also other drugs in some jurisdictions.  In the UK, the mayor of London committed to establish a commission to consider the possible legalisation of cannabis in the capital. 

Dame Carol Black published her independent review of illegal drugs in England and Wales which offered a detailed analysis of the illegal drugs market including patterns of consumption, supply routes and retail models. It also described geographical and socio-economic inequalities, highlighting the particular vulnerability of prisons, rough sleepers and young people.  She concluded that current provision for prevention, treatment and recovery is ‘not fit for purpose’ and called for urgent government action, whilst stopping short of recommending the decriminalisation of drugs.

We continue to monitor UK and international evidence regarding the use and impact of illegal and prescribed drugs, with a particular focus on the greater vulnerability of children, young people and those with complex needs.  Developing a robust understanding of the risks and the lived experiences of drug users and close others enables QAAD both to inform and support Friends and to engage in ongoing discussions about the potential impact of future changes to drug policy.
Minimum Unit Pricing (MUP) for alcohol was introduced in Wales in April, following its introduction in Scotland in 2018. In both, researchers have found that reductions in sales have been predominantly by households which buy the most alcohol. Scotland’s second year evaluation showed an 8% fall in consumption. QAAD will add its voice to those calling for MUP to be introduced in England, although the UK government has no current plans to do so.
Our Director attended a range of seminars on substance use and related harm this year. Such events have helped to increase our understanding of current research and lived experience, and brought QAAD into contact with professionals and academics working within our areas of concern.
Gambling

We have continued to stress the need for an evidence-based, public health approach to improve prevention, support and treatment, particularly for young people, those with complex needs, and economically deprived communities. This year, we welcomed the raising of the age limit to 18 years for purchasing National Lottery products, including scratchcards. 

In March, the government announced its consultation on its review of the Gambling Act 2005, acknowledging that current legislation does not reflect the growth of online gambling products over the past decade. The Act saw the relaxation of gambling legislation resulting in the exponential growth of gambling activity in the UK. In response to the consultation, QAAD called for gambling addiction to be recognised as a public health issue; the implementation of a mandatory levy on industry profits; an immediate ban on sports advertising and sponsorship; and an eventual complete ban on gambling advertising. 

QAAD is a long-standing member of the Faith Action on Gambling Harm ecumenical group which meets quarterly to share our knowledge and concerns and to identify areas where joint campaigns might increase their impact. The group also includes representatives from the Church of England, the Methodist Church and the Evangelical Alliance. 

Our director also represented QAAD at several external events during the year, including meetings convened by the House of Lord’s Peers for Gambling Reform group, and the Gambling Health Alliance, and a series of charities’ online events.

4. QAADRANT AND WEBSITE 
Our quarterly newsletter, QAADRANT, is circulated with The Friend and through our own channels including digitally on our website. It aims to balance personal insights with news updates and informative articles about current issues related to our concerns.  Over the past year, we have been pleased to receive many insightful and interesting contributions and positive feedback from Friends. We remain very grateful to our editors for their careful and valuable work. QAAD’s website www.qaad.org carries news of our activities and events, and acts as a platform for our educational, resource, and briefing materials for public benefit. 
5. TRUSTEE DEVELOPMENTS  
Throughout the year, our Director has continued to be greatly supported in her work by trustees within the Support Group, the QAADRANT editorial group, and by the wider trustee body.  Trustees have met regularly online during the year. Ron Barden, Jon Lyon, and Tim James have continued their valued service as Treasurer, Clerk, and Nominations Clerk respectively.    
The trustees are: Ron Barden (Northamptonshire AM); David Barry (Sussex East AM); Eva Deregowska (North Scotland AM); Tim James (Hampshire and the Islands AM); Jon Lyon (Mid-Somerset AM); Christine Pryer (Kingston and Wandsworth AM); Peter Varney (Norfolk and Waveney AM).
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